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Meeting of Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

Date: 19 October 2000, at 3.30pm

Venue: Berkeley Court Hotel

In attendance:

Ms. Paula Kealy, Positive Action

Ms. Josephine Mahony, Positive Action

Ms. Mary Rowe, Transfusion Positive

Ms. Aideen Connolly, Transfusion Positive

Ms. Ann Broekhoven, BUPA

Dr Anne Clancy

Dr John Hegarty, St Vincent’s University Hospital

Ms. Sheila Marshall, ERHA

Ms. Ann McGrane, Dept. of Health and Children

Dr Ruth Barrington, HRB (Chair)

Mr John Murphy, CIT

Dr Cliona O’Farrelly, St. Vincent’s University Hospital

Apologies:

Ms. Rosemary Daly, Irish Haemophilia Society

Ms. Catherine Dunne, Centre for Education, Counselling and Psychology

Also in attendance:

Mr Mark Murphy, Irish Kidney Association

Ms. Noreen Gibbons, Dept. of Health and Children

Ms. Susan McKiernan, Dept. of Health and Children

Introduction

The group was informed that Mr Gerard Sweeney, I.K.A. had resigned from the Consultative Council.  Mr Mark Murphy introduced himself to the group, as he would be shortly replacing Mr Sweeney as the Irish Kidney Association’s representative on the Consultative Council. The Chairperson welcomed Mr Murphy to the Consultative Council on behalf of all the Council members. 

1. Minutes of meeting on 6th September 2000

The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed to be accurate, and were duly signed by the Chairperson.  

2. Matters arising:

(a) Letter to Minister on funeral arrangements

The Chairperson had written to the Minister on 10 October 2000 proposing that an expert committee would draw up guidelines on the management of death, of persons with Hepatitis C.   A copy of the letter had been circulated to all members. 

(b) Letter to Minister on consultants’ committee

The Council had asked the Chairperson to write to the Minister requesting that he establish a committee of medical experts to discuss treatment protocols as recommended in the Review of Health Services for Persons with Hepatitis C.  This letter also issued on 10 October 2000, and a copy was distributed to all members of the Council.  It was hoped that there would be some feedback for the next meeting.

(c) Meeting with representatives of Dental Council 

Ms McGrane informed the Council that she had contacted the Dental Council with regard to arranging a meeting between the Dental Council Executive and the representative groups, as previously agreed.    However, the current Executive of the Dental Council would be re-appointed in mid-November and it was felt that it might be more beneficial to arrange a meeting with the incoming Executive.  She undertook to make the necessary arrangements as soon as the incoming Executive was appointed. 

(d) Eligibility of household contacts of people with Hepatitis C to donate blood (IBTS policy) 

The Council was informed that the matter had not been discussed at the September meeting of the IBTS’s medical committee.  It was decided that as the issue had remained unresolved for some time, it would be advantageous for the Chairperson to write to the IBTS, on behalf of the Council inquiring as to what the current policy was with regard to donor eligibility. 

(e) Information leaflet for parents of children with Hepatitis C

The Council was informed that Our Lady’s Hospital for Sick Children, Crumlin had referred the draft leaflet to Transfusion Positive and some families of children with Hepatitis C, for comment and observation.  Ms. Rowe stated that Transfusion Positive had returned the draft complete with their observations to Crumlin.

(f) Review of Health Services for the Renal Population
At the last meeting of the Consultative Council it was agreed that Mr Gerard Sweeney I.K.A would present a detailed report on the issue.  As Mr Sweeney had since resigned from the Consultative Council the matter would be placed on the agenda of the December meeting of the Council.

(g) Queries raised by IKA regarding Dialysis Units
Mr Murphy, informed Council that as he had not yet familiarised himself with all of the relevant documentation he was not in a position to discuss the matter. However, he would be in a position to discuss the issue at the next meeting of Council.

3. Report of Working Group on Implementation of Health Services Review
Ms. Broekhoven reported to Council on the first meeting of the Working Group on 29 September 2000.  A general discussion had been held regarding the present level of service for persons with Hepatitis C.  The support groups were unhappy with the level of service and had undertaken to carry out a survey of their members.  It was decided that each support group would prepare a report for submission to the Council.  It was also agreed that a letter should issue to each Health Board C.E.O. stating that the support groups wanted to work in partnership, with the Health Boards.  The Working Group would prepare the draft letter for submission to Council.

Ms. Kealy and Ms. Mahony submitted Positive Action’s report, and circulated the document entitled Review of Health Services: Comments from Positive Action to the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C to the group. 

4. Update on hospital services

Ms. McGrane updated Council on developments with regard to hospital services.
(i) appointment of Hospital Liaison Officers

Departmental officials had met with representatives of Designated Hospitals, Health Boards and the ERHA in September to discuss developments in Hospital Services for Persons with Hepatitis C.  It had been agreed that a dedicated Liaison Officer would be appointed in each hospital.  This Liaison Officer would act as the initial or principal point of contact for Hepatitis C patients attending the Hospital and this should assist with the implementation of the two week rule.  The Liaison Officers had already been appointed in many hospitals. It was proposed that as soon as the Hospital Liaison Officers were all appointed that the Department of Health would meet with them as a group.  In addition, links would be established between the Health Board and Hospital Liaison Officers.
Ms. Mahony, Ms. Kealy and Ms. Connolly said that on behalf of the support groups they welcomed this development.  

(ii) designated Hepatitis C facilities

In addition, Ms. McGrane reported that the Southern Health Board had identified a designated area for Hepatitis C facilities.  This would encompass waiting room with tea and coffee facilities, Consultation Rooms, Offices for the Hospital Liaison Officer, Secretarial staff and Nurse Specialist. 

(iii) meetings with support groups

The Hepatology Department in Cork, had arranged to have biannual meetings with the Cork branch of Positive Action to discuss delivery of care and future developments of the service.  St. James’ Hospital already had a liaison arrangement in existence with Representative groups, and the last meeting had been held on 6 October 2000.  Other hospitals had indicated that they would be amenable to such an arrangement if it was required. 

5. Report on meeting with health board liaison officers

Ms. Marshall and Ms. Kealy reported to Council on the meeting between the Support Groups, the Health Board Liaison Officers and the Department on 29 September.  Representatives from the Support Groups had been anxious to discuss their concerns with regard to the provision of services.  In an effort to address these concerns, a number of actions had been decided upon.  Each liaison officer would appoint a deputy.  Positive Action was going to arrange meetings between their regional delegates and regional Liaison Officers over the next month.  The provision of community based physiotherapy services had also been agreed.  Each Liaison Officer would compile a list of physiotherapists who would provide services to persons with Hepatitis C.  Negotiations for a new national rate for Home Support Workers were in the final stages and it was felt that the proposed new rate of  £6.50 per hour would help solve many existing recruitment and retention problems.  An information Guide was being drafted which would outline entitlements of persons with Hepatitis C, and a central list of counsellors was also being compiled. 

A further meeting had been arranged for the 14 December.  
6. Any other Business

Ms. Connolly raised a query, which had been carried over from the previous Consultative Council, concerning Maternity Hospitals’ Protocols and Procedures regarding care for mothers with Hepatitis C.  She stated that there were two specific incidents, which had triggered this query, and that one of the individuals concerned would be returning to hospital to deliver another child. A significant amount of time had elapsed and a response was needed urgently.  Ms. McGrane noted that requests had issued to the Maternity Units seeking this information, and that replies had been received and presented to Council.  However, it was felt that the Maternity Units’ responses did not adequately address the issues concerned.  The issue was placed on the Agenda for the next meeting.
It was decided that rescheduling Council meetings to the morning would facilitate members to a greater degree.  However, Wednesday mornings were not suitable to all members.  It was decided that Ms. McKiernan would contact Council members regarding an alternative schedule for Council’s meetings, and would clarify if the proposed new venue would be available.
Ms. Mahony welcomed the Mercer Report on insurance but expressed concern that it had taken some time to progress matters to this stage.   Ms. Connolly stated that as the reports had only been recently distributed she had only had the opportunity to have a preliminary scan of its contents.  Ms. Connolly added that the Report appeared to have researched and broadened out the relevant issues for Council, however, it was generally felt that more time was needed to consider these issues in detail.  The Chairperson suggested that between now and the next meeting, Council must work on a response to the Report, bearing in mind its own particular role with regard to the Report and its recommendations. The item was placed on the agenda for the next meeting.

7. Presentation by Mercer Ltd. on insurance
Miss Aisling Kennedy delivered a presentation to Council on the Report carried out by Mercer Ltd. on Insurance Issues for Persons infected with Hepatitis C.  The Report had examined all forms of insurance, motor, travel, life and mortgage protection cover, but it was felt that the main difficulties were experienced in trying to obtain mortgage protection cover and life assurance.   Ms. Kennedy stated that the Report presented two possible options to address life assurance/mortgage protection needs.  The Report concluded that some degree of state intervention would be required in order to implement either option.  The State could establish an insurance fund providing cover against death resulting from Hepatitis C.  This would require the cooperation of at least 2 insurance companies.  The State would then reimburse the insurers in situations where the death was attributable to Hepatitis C.  The second option, which was considered more feasible, was that the State would provide cover for those declined cover in the normal way.   The State would subsidise additional premium loadings for those who were able to obtain cover.  Ms. Kealy expressed reservations that the suggested sum for life insurance (£100,000) was very low.  Ms. Kennedy stated that this figure had been arrived at by statistical analysis and was in excess of the amount of cover provided by the average life insurance policy in this country. Mr Murphy asked if these options would address the needs of the Renal population given their insurance difficulties irrespective of their Hep C status.  The Chairperson thanked Ms. Kennedy for her very informative presentation on behalf of Council. 

8. Presentation by South Eastern Health Board on Pilot Education Project

Dr Garry Courtney, Consultant Gastroenterologist, St. Luke’s Hospital and Ms. Ann Marie Lannigan, SEHB Liaison Officer then gave a presentation of the details of the pilot education project that they had undertaken in the SEHB.  The Department of Health and Children had allocated money to the SEHB for the development of this educational module with the aim of extending it to other areas throughout the country.  The module was originally targeted at GP’s and due to the relatively low incidence of Hepatitis C in the community it had been decided to broaden the programme to include all forms of viral hepatitis, in an effort to boost attendance figures. It was felt that GP’s who did not have a patient with Hepatitis C, might otherwise have felt that the module had little to offer them.  The scope of the programme was then extended and all GP’s, dentists, public health nurses and medical officers in the region were invited to attend the four workshops.  A needs analysis was undertaken with GP’s in advance of the workshops to identify areas of interest and concern.  It was stressed by Ms. Lannigan and Dr Courtney that the interdisciplinary nature of the module had greatly contributed to its success.  The “experts” had rotated between the various groups, and this had encouraged greater exchange of information and experience, and group discussion.  Feedback from the Programme was very positive and it was proposed to run another one.   Ms. Lannigan added that the link with the local hepatology unit was an extremely important element of the module.

The Chairperson thanked Ms. Lannigan and Dr Courtney for presenting details of the project to Council and pointed out that the aims of the education programme, in improving overall care for patients with Hepatitis and general awareness of Hepatitis C amongst GP’s and health workers were particularly welcomed by the Consultative Council. 
